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From: jfz723@yahoo.com

To: Warriors, PLN (CPC)

Cc: James Zboralske

Subject: Warriors Opposition Letter

Date: Monday, July 27, 2015 9:59:39 AM
Attachments: Warriors-Obijection-Letter-Final Copy.docx
Hello,

I am a current resident of Mission Bay and am submitting the attached letter to voice my
concerns and opposition to the planned Warriors Arena Project in my neighborhood.

Please acknowledge receiving this email and the attachment.
Regards,

James Zboralske



mailto:jfz723@yahoo.com

mailto:warriors@sfgov.org

mailto:jfz723@yahoo.com



Ms. Tiffany Bohee


July 25, 2015


Page 16











July 25, 2015











Ms. Tiffany Bohee


c/o Brett Bollinger


San Francisco Planning Department


1650 Mission Street, Suite 400


San Francisco, CA 94103





Dear Ms. Bohee:





I am writing and submitting this letter to voice my concerns and objections to the proposed building of the Golden State Warriors Arena in Mission Bay.





I am a longtime San Francisco resident and have lived in several different neighborhoods over a period that exceeds 25 years.  I have lived in the Mission Bay area for the past three and one-half years.  I moved to the area in December 2011 and lived in the Strata Apartments located at Fourth Street and China Basin.  At that time, there was very little completed development in the area and little in the way of on-going construction projects.  In August 2012, I moved into a newly constructed condominium building located on Mission Bay Boulevard North.  I still reside there.





I am retired and have keenly followed the growth and development in the area.  I walk between four to six miles about five times a week.  These walks take me all around Dogpatch, Mission Bay, Lower Potrero Hill, Showplace Square, SOMA and the Embarcadero.   I walk at various times in both the morning and afternoon hours.  I walk before, during and after events at AT&T Park.


  


During these walks I am constantly evaluating vehicular traffic flow, pedestrian and bicycle traffic patterns, signal light timing, traffic signage effectiveness, the impacts of on-going construction projects and observing, when possible, traffic control and mitigation efforts by police officers, parking control officers and employees of construction companies.





Why do I take such a detailed and keen interest in these matters?  Simply put, I’m a retired law enforcement officer with well over 30 years of municipal law enforcement experience and this stuff just fascinates me.  I have extensive experience in all aspects of municipal policing.  With respect to the development of the Mission Bay area my extensive experience with uniformed patrol duties, traffic enforcement strategies, traffic control measures, noise issues, parking enforcement, community policing and crime prevention, addressing quality of life issues and special event management is relevant.  In fact, I would be considered a subject matter expert (SME) in these areas.





In addition to walking extensively, I also regularly take the Muni T-line and the new 55 bus.  This allows me to adequately evaluate those services as well.





Over the past years things have changed significantly in Mission Bay and throughout a large portion of San Francisco.  Specifically, in Mission Bay many large residential buildings have been completed and occupied.  Others are in various states of construction.  The new UCSF Children’s Hospital project has been built and opened in early 2015.  The new Public Safety Building has been completed and occupied.  The San Francisco Giants’ plan for significant development on Lot A is working its way through a process and has yet to be finalized.  It does call for significant proposed changes on that parcel.  Proposed changes to Pier 48 are in the works.  High-profile businesses plan to build and locate their corporate offices in the area.  A significant amount of newly planned residential developments are in the proverbial “pipeline” in Mission Bay, Dogpatch, Potrero Hill and Showplace Square. 


  


Virtually all of these projects impact local residents by causing traffic congestion, noise pollution, taxing public transit and affecting important quality of life issues in the area.  As the projects are completed, the influx of new residents living in the area has increased significantly and at a rapid rate.  The influx of new workers (in significant numbers) also impacts traffic and public transportation ridership.  This will only be accelerated over the next couple of years as thousands of new residential units and many large-scale new retail and commercial buildings will be built and occupied.  The scope and pace of development in Mission Bay and its surrounding areas is astonishing.    





New local residents use many services that draw additional traffic to our neighborhood.  Many of these services use or even require the use of vehicles such as: taxis and ride share companies, delivery services (UPS, FedEx), moving services, pet walkers, house cleaners, nannies, home repair and remodel services and meal delivery companies. In my building alone there are 50-70 of these occurrences on most days.  Many of the local businesses also receive deliveries and they face the same problem.  





Few of the streets have any commercial loading zones or parking spaces for these vehicles and as a result vehicles frequently circle the area looking for parking, double-park, park in front of fire hydrants, block driveways, and illegally park in turn lanes and the like.  This is a regular and predictable practice that is only going to get worse.  Although most of these indiscretions last for short periods of time, there is a cumulative effect on the neighborhood and its residents.





Parking in the area is very restrictive. Some of the area is controlled by the Port Authority and metered on a sliding pricing model.  Other streets have abusive (in my view) parking restrictions which include two-hour parking zones from 7 a.m. – 10 p.m. daily.  On many weekdays (non SF Giant game days) after 6 p.m. and most weekend days, the immediate area around my building is a virtual ghost town.  It is not uncommon to have dozens upon dozens of vacant parking spaces on nearby streets throughout the day. Terry Francois Street often has 50 – 75, if not more, open spaces alone.  Yet restrictive parking restrictions are in place.  The Port Authority does not make it a practice to offer residential parking permits in our area.  Residents understand the need for parking restrictions, but in our area the two-hour parking hours should be relaxed to a more realistic timeframe of perhaps between 8 a.m. – 7 p.m. on non-event days.





The new Public Safety Building recently opened and already residents are experiencing problems as police vehicles park illegally, drive too fast and have been observed committing a variety of California Vehicle Code violations.  I recently attended a community meeting with police officials where these issues (among others) were brought up and discussed.  The meeting went well and the police department will be looking for ways to mitigate these issues. 





City officials and the public have long recognized that the City’s public transportation system is not as efficient, effective and robust as it needs to be.  Complaints about the system have been occurring for decades.  Former Mayor Willie Brown vowed to fix Muni within his first 100 days in office and we all know how that turned out.





Ironically, in a July 22, 2015, article published in the San Francisco Chronicle titled, “Housing boom fee could boost Muni,” written by J.K. Dineen and Michael Cabanatuan, Mayor Lee is quoted as saying, “As our city grows, we must ensure that our transportation network grows along with it.”  The article further states San Francisco has added over 100,000 jobs since 2010 and is growing by 10,000 residents a year. It references the hot-bed issue about the proliferation of high-end residential towers in areas that have not been accompanied by adequate improvements in open space, transit and affordable housing. 





The article did not mention the proliferation of commercial and retail developments and their significant impacts on San Francisco over the last five years.  It is the cumulative impacts of all of these changes that affect our daily lives, our health and our outlook on the City. 





I choose not to belabor the historical problems and proposed fixes to our public transportation system.  I choose to not focus on the increased advocacy for bicycle riders and pedestrians.  I choose to not focus on homelessness and the mentally ill.  I choose to not take up the issue of affordable housing and open space.  I choose not to evaluate future proposed changes that may never be funded or built.  I truly understand these issues and the interests of various advocacy groups.  





I choose to look at the project(s) and simply evaluate it based on my extensive professional experiences.  Can a project be developed and ultimately function in an efficient, effective, cost-effective and safe manner without causing significant disruptions and degrading the quality of life for nearby residents, workers and visitors?  Can it be developed and be successful in the present?  Can it work now?  





As a longtime San Francisco resident, I understand the interests of many of the City’s residents.  Having worked in law enforcement has given me a unique perspective and insight into many issues that truly matter to residents, workers and visitors alike.  





Residents want to live in a clean, safe and well-maintained environment that offers exceptional public services and infrastructure; a city in which both our elected officials and city staff are responsive and willing to focus on quality of life issues; a city that plans for, and manages, change in a thoughtful, orderly and well-conceived manner; a city that is open and transparent.  Simply put, we want to work in a city “that works well at a high level.”   The expectations are high, but very straightforward.





With regard to quality of life issues, they are of great importance and can be described as:  





Those issues which affect the residents, businesses and visitors to the area by creating fear or adversely impacting their health, safety, and welfare.





Some typical quality of life issues in Mission Bay and our surrounding areas include, but are not limited to:  





· Aggressive panhandling


· Ticket scalpers hassling people and/or stepping into traffic


· Chronic public intoxication 


· Drinking in Public and open containers


· Litter, graffiti and public nuisances such as urinating and defecating in public


· Incidents that involve the mentally ill


· Illegal encampments 


· Illegal dumping


· Chronic noise complaints


· Illegally parked vehicles


· Dust and grime associated with on-going construction projects


· Significant numbers of California Vehicle Code violations being committed by motor vehicles, bicycles and pedestrians.


· Constant and often poorly designed and implemented road and/or lane closures and traffic modifications disrupt all modes of both public and private transportation with regularity.





In order to make an assessment of the project I did extensive research, conducted site visits, spoke with local residents, local employees, delivery drivers, a variety of City workers who work special events and several construction workers. 


 


I also spent significant time directly observing traffic flow (all modes) both during Giants games (pre and post-game) and on non-Giants game days at many intersections.  I walked and observed over a period of several months.





I have reviewed many sections of the proposed Environmental Impact Report, Planning Department Case No. 2014.1441E for an Events Center and Mixed Use Development at Mission Bay Blocks 29-32.





Based on my direct observations, review of the EIR and my prior experience, I have many concerns and do not believe the City should allow this development to proceed as designed.  





The construction of the Warriors arena is only one piece of the local puzzle.  Multiple major projects are in various states of planning and/or development.  These include:  





1. Expanding UCSF – Several projects


1. Developing Pier 50 – Anchor Steam


1. Building a hotel in Mission Bay


1. Developing Seawall Lot 337 – Lot A – A massive project


1. Pier 70 – A large mixed use development


1. The Eastern Neighborhood Program


1. The Uber Headquarters Project


1. Realignment of Terry A. Francois Boulevard and Mission Bay Park


1. The construction of many new residential complexes that will contain several thousand new units in Mission Bay, Dogpatch, Potrero and Showplace Square





In congested urban areas like San Francisco, no new development can be evaluated in isolation.  For that reason you need to consider the total cumulative impacts these projects will have.  The Warriors Arena was never originally intended to be built in Mission Bay.  It was never included in any previous plan for Mission Bay.  It would, however, be arguably the biggest and most impactful project ever built in the area. It was thrust and forced on San Francisco when the owners of the Warriors went into contract to buy parcels of land in Mission Bay.  This was after the failed attempt to build the arena along the Embarcadero.





The report fails to adequately address many of the actual event usage plans.  The Warriors intend to have up to an additional 200+ events at the site.  In total, the arena may easily host more than 250+ events a year.  This is only an estimate.  This number of events is excessive. The area cannot handle these events without significant negative impacts affecting local residents and other people that work in the area.  


 


The plan focuses on the Warriors games and potential overlap with some San Francisco Giants home games. It refers vaguely to other events, but offers no specificity on the types of events, the days or hours of the events and/or any realistic estimate of the number of people expected to attend.  Possible events seem to have a classified threshold of whether they expect to attract over 12,500 attendees or not.  This is pure guesswork.  





The Warriors, to my knowledge, have never publicly released any demographic information about their season ticket holder base.  It would be easy for them to acknowledge, for instance, how many of their season ticket holders reside or work in various postal codes in the Bay Area.  This measure, would at least offer a starting point to evaluate the efficiency and effectiveness of current public transportation options for their large base to use as many presumably would need to travel to San Francisco from other communities.  The following issues could, at least, preliminarily be looked into:





1. Are viable public transportation options currently available?  


1. How would the scheduling work for transferring between agencies?  


1. Would it be convenient for those individuals to take public transit?  


1. How many transfers would the average rider to need make?  


1. What would the average cost for a round-trip fare likely be?  


1. How long would a sampling of journeys take each way on average? 


1. Would the transit options run late enough for attendees staying in the area after a game to still use public transportation to get home?





Vagueness is not my friend.  





The Warriors have a huge financial incentive to use the site extensively in order to generate revenue and help pay for the project and ultimately make more profits.  





The City should be a staunch steward of City resources and funds, taking appropriate measures to ensure we do not over-commit limited resources or over-spend for service delivery.





Section 5.8 – Public Services





This section evaluates if the project would require new or physically altered governmental facilities to maintain adequate public safety.  This is a misleading measure.  We should really be assessing the issues associated with providing the broad range of public services to the geographic area impacted by the project.  





For example Table 5.8-2 addresses San Francisco Fire Department (SFFD) responses in the project area over a 12-month period.  Staff at four fire stations responded to 10,702 medical responses and 4,968 fire calls.  In total, SFFD responded to 15,670 incidents.  For urban municipal fire departments, medical aid calls typically outnumber all other types of calls for service.  Indeed, nearly 70% of the calls at the four stations were medical in nature.  Should all the projects in the pipeline be constructed and occupied, the number of total calls will increase dramatically in the target area. With the increase of traffic congestion and associated factors of event management, SFFD response times under current staffing levels are likely to increase. 





There is no way to evaluate if there are more or fewer calls on special event days compared to non-event days.  There is no way to determine which days of the week and hours of the day are peak response times.  Simple raw data does not give us the information we need to determine if the proposed arena project, along with all the other projects, will cause service delays or disruptions.





The San Francisco Police Department (SFPD) is currently understaffed by as many as 300 officers.  Although they plan to aggressively hire recruits and increase staffing, this process is arduous and slow.  SFPD intends to offer up to three (3) new academy classes with as many as 50 recruits per class over the next several years.  Unfortunately, during the next three years they will lose other staff members to retirement, lateral transfer, disability leave and others who choose to transition into other career fields.   





The process of recruiting, hiring and training an individual to become a fully functioning and solo officer can easily take up to 18 months.  This means that even if you have staff “on paper” there are likely many officers in various stages of the employment and training process.  Individuals, who are not yet fully trained and have not completed the FTO program and are not qualified to perform solo officer duties.  A police department’s current staffing level is merely a number.  The more important number is how many physically able and qualified officers can actually be deployed to staff events and/or handle calls for service.  These numbers are usually quite different.   





Furthermore, if SFPD is successful in sponsoring an academy class with 50 recruits, it is unlikely that all new hires will pass the police academy.  Others will fail to complete the rigorous Field Training Program and some will fail to complete their probationary period.  This is the nature of police hiring and training programs.  It is a predictable outcome that occurs in all local law enforcement agencies.  





It is therefore highly unlikely that SFPD can achieve full staffing levels by mid-2018.  Any new officers would be inexperienced.  It can easily take several years or more for new hires to become truly skilled and competent in handling the broad range of police calls that occur in municipal jurisdictions after achieving solo officer status.  





Because SFPD will not, in my view, ever reach its authorized staffing level it may be stretched to safely, professionally and adequately staff another 250+ special events each year.  They may be required, at times, to have staff pull double shifts (working patrol and then stay over to work an event), require some form of mandatory overtime and utilize creative scheduling practices.









With respect to staffing levels at special events, the document indicates:





1. Staffing levels are determined by SFPD’s Event Commander in coordination with the event sponsor in advance of the event as well as by levels established in event security/operations plans. The Department of Parking and Traffic typically provides traffic control services for special events.  





Without more specificity, I am not able to determine if adequate resources and being utilized for on-site security by sworn members of SFPD and parking control officers (PCOs).  





I can tell you from my own personal experience that sponsors have a financial incentive for fewer personnel usage because they often pay for these services.  Sponsors often try to supplant the use of sworn officers and trained PCOs with far less expensive “private security” personnel.  Unfortunately, when things go bad – and they will at some point, the ultimate burden to respond and resolve an incident will rest with the sworn police officers and PCOs.   





Private security guards can be a deterrent and provide valuable services, particularly inside venues, but for the most part they will not be arresting, citing or physically ejecting people from an event site.  They will not be writing a detailed crime report, but rather are usually treated as “witnesses.” They will observe, report on conditions and request assistance from uniformed sworn officers or PCOs in enforcement-related incidents or in any circumstance in which the personal safety of a patron or themselves is involved.  





In Table 5.8-3 the Summary of Annual Crimes in Mission Bay Area does not specify how many of the crimes occurred on special event dates versus non-special event dates.  It is not possible to make an accurate evaluation and/or comparison from the raw numbers supplied.  





The numbers reported appear to be crimes that require reporting under the FBI’s Uniform Crime Reporting Program.  These are crimes that all police departments report annually.  They serve as a basis to compare crime rates between jurisdictions in an “apples to apples” approach or crimes that occur year over year for comparison purposes. 





While interesting you’ll notice that there is no mention of any of the following:





1. Actual police calls for service (CFS) in the area


1. CFS types and frequencies on event days versus non-event days


1. Number of self-initiated detentions, stops, citations issued and arrests made by SFPD


1. Number of parking citations issued and vehicles tows by PCOs


1. Statistics relating to the many quality of life issues – previously listed


1. Vehicle collisions


1. Disturbance calls


1. Disorderly conduct calls


1. Alcohol or drug-related calls and crimes


1. Total number of crime reports taken


1. Response times to crimes in the event area.


1. Alarm calls


1. Incidents occurring at public transportation facilities


1. Incidents occurring on public transportation vehicles of all types


1. Number of private person arrests made





Having accurate statistics relating to these types of incidents (in addition to the FBI UCR) gives you significantly more information to evaluate and determine accurate levels of overall police activity in any given area.  





Critical information is not provided for analysis in the report.  Simply put, utilizing the FBI Uniformed Crime Reporting for SFPD alone is a very ineffective way to gauge the actual level of police, parking and traffic related incidents in a given geographical area or associated with special events.





Given the location of the proposed project it would be prudent to obtain the more comprehensive crime statistics and information from the following agencies:





1. University of California Police Department


1. The California Highway Patrol


1. Port of San Francisco Police Office


1. Bay Area Rapid Transit Police Department (BART)





Once the appropriate information is gathered from all relevant sources a detailed analysis of the actual impacts to public safety could be evaluated.  





With respect to emergency vehicle access (5.2.3.6) and parking conditions (5.2.3.7) the report is woefully lacking. 





The report indicates the primary access for emergency vehicles would be 3rd Street because it has two lanes of traffic in each direction.  Although 3rd Street has two lanes in each direction, they are separated by raised curbs and Municipal rail tracks.  The lanes on 3rd Street are standard width and there are no shoulders, delineated bike lanes, loading zones, parking spots or any place to pull out of traffic between intersections.    





Subsequently, should any disruption occur mid-block that impedes any lane of traffic, all vehicles behind it will be negatively affected and congestion will begin occurring almost immediately.  In essence a “bottleneck” will occur.  There are many scenarios in which this could happen; a traffic collision, a stalled vehicle, or any type of police, fire or medical response to a fixed location along the corridor – to name only a few of the likely possibilities.  





If a traffic collision occurred where an individual needed immediate medical assistance and transport to a hospital and/or have their disabled vehicle towed, it could easily take an hour or longer to clear the scene.  The traffic back-up associated with this type of incident and closure would be stifling.   Emergency responders, in vehicles, would have a difficult time getting to the incident. Police on motorcycles and bicycles would be able to get there, but they don’t have the ability to transport injured parties or move and tow disabled vehicles.    





The existing parking was looked at in the parking study area.  That area was defined to include off-street parking facilities located within a reasonable walking distance from the project site – one-half (.5) mile with easy access to major street corridors that provide access to Mission Bay.  





Geographical constraints make access to the area problematic already.  To the east is the Bay. To the north there are only two access routes, namely 3rd and 4th Streets.   





To the west, the Mission Bay Boulevard extension to 7th Street has not been completed.  Sixteenth Street also runs east/west.  It crosses the railroad tracks at 7th Street and dead ends at Illinois.  Much of the local traffic uses 16th Street to access retail establishments in Potrero, the Mission and beyond.  Access to the new UCSF Medical facilities is accomplished by taking 16th Street.  Seventh Street extends south, crossing 16th Street and becomes Mississippi Street.  This is taken to access southbound Highway 280 from Mariposa Street.   





Mariposa Street also runs east/west.  It is a primary entrance and exit point for traffic using Highway 280.  The ramp northbound frequently gets backed up for up to one-half mile during normal commute times.  The ramp to southbound 280 is heavily used and traffic on Mariposa during normal days can be brutal during the afternoon commute.


From the south, 3rd Street and Illinois Street allow access to César Chavez and Pennsylvania to access Highway 280 south.





In reality, there are limited points of ingress and egress to the project area. The streets are either one or two lanes in each direction.  Many are controlled by signalized intersections and the freeway entrance and exit ramps are poorly designed to handle significant traffic. These ramps were built decades ago and have not been modernized to reflect current demands.  





To make modifications would be costly and is in conflict with the City’s transit first policy.  The old adage, “you can’t have it both ways” comes to mind.  The City would resist making improvements and modifications that might actually increase vehicle traffic efficiency and effectiveness because it contradicts established policy.  





The City would also have to coordinate with other local and state agencies to accomplish any improvements to freeway on and off ramps.  It is unknown what funding sources would exist to do this type of work.  Local community groups would surely oppose such measures.  In short, this appears to be a non-starter, which bodes poorly for the proposed arena attendees, local residents in the area and other merchants or businesses that are reliant on the use of these public roadways.  





In my opinion, the proposed number of parking control officers (PCOs) slated for deployment is not nearly sufficient.    





The report identifies PCO controlled intersections during the various scenarios.  Table 5.2-10 gives an example in which only six of 22 locations are staffed.  There is no mention of how many PCOs are assigned to each location and no indication of what traffic control measures they will utilize to expedite the safe flow of all modes of traffic.  My observations tell me that much PCO intervention focuses on monitoring traffic from a distance and/or controlling the signals via the override function.  I do not see a lot of engagement and interaction.  Pedestrians and bicyclists regularly do what they want on many of the local streets.  The intersections of King Street and 3rd Street, King Street and 4th Street and King Street and 2nd  Street are staffed with more personnel.  The staff working those intersections appears to be much more engaged and interactive in their efforts to safely control the various modes of traffic.  If you do not facilitate the flow of traffic all the way to freeway on-ramps and other major exit routes, traffic will always “bottleneck upstream” and clog its way back toward the event site.    





Over the past three years, I’ve often observed one and sometimes two PCOs at intersections who were simply controlling the traffic signals (manual override) to facilitate vehicular traffic.  They were not adequately engaging with pedestrians to prevent jaywalking, pedestrians crossing against red lights and people crowding into the roadway.  They also weren’t able to control bicyclists that were weaving through traffic.  The focus was on cycling the lights rather than a comprehensive effort to facilitate all modes of traffic.  PCOs must engage with people to control the intersection and make it clear how the manual traffic flow cycle will be handled and monitored. Each mode of transportation must be addressed independently, but within the context of a master plan, during times of heavy congestion to promote safe traffic movement for all modes. 





Traffic control duties can be quite difficult and require significant resources and constant engagement.   Simply standing at a signal light control box and manually controlling the light cycle at signalized intersections is not sufficient to ensure the safe movement of vehicles, bicyclists and pedestrians.  Active engagement and proper use of traffic control devices (cones, barricades, signs, flares, reflective sleeves and message boards) is also required.  Many of the intersections listed in the report indicate “a PCO” will be used.  In my opinion, most of these intersections would require between two-three PCOs to safely facilitate the movement of vehicles, bicyclists and pedestrians.  





Remember, many attendees may not be familiar with the area.  Many events will conclude at night when it is dark.  Some people leaving the venue will have consumed alcohol.  Existing lighting at some of the critical intersections is not robust.  There may be inclement weather.  It is likely that with the ongoing construction of other projects that roadway modifications may need to be navigated, which only makes facilitating traffic more difficult.  I view the plan as significantly understaffing the traffic control aspect.





According to the plan during overlapping events, due to restricted access on the 3rd Street and 4th Street bridges, it is assumed that no vehicles will travel north on either street during overlapping events.  This will be a self-induced “double bottleneck” that will force traffic south and west.  The plan calls for “a PCO to be stationed at the intersection of 4th and 16th Streets to “discourage the use of this street except for local access.”  Good luck with that! 





The intersection would require minimally two and maybe three PCOs to safely facilitate all modes of traffic and respond to inquiries made by individuals on congested days.  People will stop and ask PCOs questions.  When they do stop or at least slow down, traffic disruption occurs.  This is predictable and inevitable to some degree.  





The parking lot assessment in section 5.2.3.7 is flawed in my opinion.  It claims the 15 off-street parking facilities are located in areas “with easy access from the major street corridors that provide access to the Mission Bay Area.”  Unfortunately, given the geographical constraints in the area, and the limited points of ingress and egress, everybody that needs to access Mission Bay for any reason will be on the same few roads.  There is no such thing as “easy access” in this area today.  To claim “easy access to the major street corridors” is a blatant misrepresentation.  Existing conditions do not warrant that description.  In theory, by looking at a map, one would expect simple access.  In practice this is simply not true.  





Twice this last week, for example, between 2:00 – 2:30 p.m. I observed northbound 3rd Street backed up (bumper to bumper) from South Street all the way to King Street and beyond.  In both instances it took vehicles over 35 minutes to traverse this short distance.  Yes, I stayed, watched and timed a truck.  Terry Francois Boulevard was no better, being backed up around the bend all the way to Pier 50.  It was an absolute mess and the drivers were frustrated.   





Oftentimes when the traffic lights at the signalized intersections turned green no more than a dozen or so cars could get through.  This is because the signal light cycles are not long enough and may not be synchronized.  The “bottleneck upstream” that was causing the congestion clearly wasn’t being handled properly.  The “bottleneck upstream” in this instance was the temporary closure of King Street between 3rd and 4th Streets.  One closure (or other incident that blocks a road) had the cumulative ripple effect of bringing an entire section of town to a virtual grind for a period of hours.  I have gone out to this location on five occasions and spent an hour or two watching traffic, watching the efforts of traffic control personnel and have been unimpressed.  It’s not uncommon for the traffic control staff to simply stand on the sidewalk and watch the gridlock.  They only seem to intervene when somebody tries to do something unsafe.


  


At the intersection of 3rd Street and Townsend I found two PCOs manually overriding the signal in an effort to facilitate traffic flow.  Unfortunately, neither was engaging and controlling the pedestrians and bicyclists in the area.  At that location, 3rd Street has four lanes of traffic (one way) heading north.  There were so many pedestrians in the area crossing the street that vehicles wanting to make left or right hand turns onto Townsend, Brannan or Bryant could not turn and had to wait.  This means two of the four lanes did not flow.  No efforts were being made to stop all pedestrians, at some point, and allow vehicles to proceed and turn.  The City’s effort to mitigate this street closure (planned for about a month during weekday hours) is pretty dismal.  





All it takes is one incident to bottleneck and clog any of these arteries for hours.  It is blatantly irresponsible and defies logic to believe that hundreds if not thousands of cars will descend on the Mission Bay, Dogpatch and Potrero areas over 260+ times a year without a level of congestion and disruption





To reiterate, traffic control duties can be quite difficult and require significant resources and constant engagement.   Simply standing at a signal light control box and manually controlling the light cycle at signalized intersections is not sufficient to ensure the safe movement of vehicles, bicyclists and pedestrians.  Active engagement and proper use of traffic control devices (cones, barricades, signs, flares, reflective sleeves and message boards) is also required.





With respect to the timeframes used to evaluate parking and occupancy rates, the evening hours used in the study were from 7:00 – 8:30 p.m.  This timeframe is flawed.  I have seen, with the San Francisco Giants games, fans are often arriving very early to the area.  In fact, people come several hours early regardless of transportation mode; hang out, walk the waterfront, and frequent local eating establishments. 





If this trend holds, the people looking to park in these 15 facilities will be arriving hours before the 7:00 p.m. threshold.  Spots will not be available because day workers will not have vacated them yet. These people will circle the area looking for other options or decide to park further away in residential areas.


  


I do volunteer work several days a week between 3:00 – 4:30 p.m. at Market Street and 2nd Street.  I regularly walk to and from this location.  I walk along the Embarcadero to Market Street or walk up 2nd, 3rd, or 4th Streets. I return using one of the same four routes.  I do this walk between 2:00 – 3:00 p.m. and 4:30 – 5:30 p.m.  These frequent walks give me the great opportunity to observe all modes of traffic in the area.  





I am amazed at the congestion and traffic gridlock trying to access the Bay Bridge.  I also see Giants fans parking in lots and on the streets along the way.  Once again, on a normal non-game day, the traffic gridlock on these streets is often remarkable.  On game days it can be worse.  I see people in their Giants garb driving, parking and wandering the area hours before the opening pitch. There is no reason to believe Warriors fans and other event attendees will not come to the area hours before an event.  When “newbies” to the area discover how bad navigating the City can be they will likely: adjust schedules to arrive even earlier, decide not to come as often or look at public transportation options.  





At any rate, limiting the survey hours in the evening from 7:00 – 8:30 p.m. is flawed.  The survey should look at parking supply and occupancy rates in the 15 lots beginning as early as 4:30 p.m. and starting no later than 5:30 p.m. to accurately assess parking availability.





The report indicates in section 5.2.3.7 that bicycle conditions were observed to be operating acceptably, with no conflicts, between bicyclists, pedestrians and vehicles.  I dispute this. 





It is actually fairly common for bicyclists to ride their bikes on the sidewalk northbound on 3rd Street from South Street up to AT&T Park.  They choose to do this because the pavement is wide and 3rd Street has no delineated bike lane in the roadway.  Apparently, shifting over to Terry Francois Boulevard or 4th Street, which both have established bike lanes is cumbersome.      





As I continue to read through the report page by page, I’m amazed at how frequently problem areas are identified.  





For example, the report openly acknowledged that many intersections would have significant traffic impacts that would remain “significant and unavoidable with mitigation,” under specified scenarios.  Accordingly, the report says the City and the project sponsor should work together to seek feasible mitigation measures to reduce transportation impacts.   





One strategy being considered is to use additional off-site parking lots south of the project (not within walking distance) and providing a free shuttle service to patrons.


 


The report says location sites (yet to be identified) that could provide up to 250 parking spaces for events drawing less than 12,500 patrons and up to 1,000 total spaces on days with overlapping events would be used to accomplish this.  Working details regarding to this traffic mitigation option have yet to be specified and defined.  Unfortunately, no sites have been identified as possibilities to date.  There is no guarantee the sponsor and City could negotiate acceptable terms that would be feasible in the long term. 


 


The report says the sponsor would need to provide, as needed, up to six (6) shuttle trips per hour both before and after the events.  There is no mention of the types of shuttles being considered or their capacity.   These shuttles would be required to navigate to and from drop-off and pick-up points and be subject to traffic disruptions like other vehicles.  If, in the extreme, the maximum 1,000 cars were to use this service it is likely a minimum of 2,000 people (two people per vehicle average) would be shuttled to and from.  





Most shuttles (airport rental car and hotel type) probably hold a maximum of 25 people.  Doing that math, it could take up to 80 shuttle trips to accommodate the patrons.  At six shuttle trips per hour there would be a significant capacity shortfall to move patrons in a timely fashion. Using a lower number of only 500 cars and 1,000 patrons would require up to 40 shuttle trips (given full capacity for each trip) and would also result in capacity shortages, delays and disruptions.  





Given the lack of specifics and details about this option, I believe patrons using this mode of transportation will incur significant delays both before and after games.  





As the report continues other notable references to traffic problems are aptly addressed.  Some of these include: 





Page 5.2-178 of the report addresses other factors that affect traffic mitigation efforts.  These include physical limitations of the City’s street grid and the City’s Transit First policies and goals that seek to limit private vehicle usage.





Page 5.2-182 of the report specifically and clearly states, “for conditions without an overlapping SF Giants evening game, no feasible mitigations are available for the freeway ramp impacts because there is insufficient physical space for additional capacity without redesign of the I-80 and I-280 ramps and mainline structures, and which may require acquisition of additional right-of-way, and other potential measures would not adequately address the short term peak travel patterns associated with special events.”  Later it states, “Thus, for these reasons, the proposed project’s impacts related to freeway ramp operations would be significant and unavoidable with mitigation.”  





It would require significantly more time and effort to for me to continue to cite other report sections that highlight problems with the plan and/or point out other deficiencies.  I think my efforts thus far have been sufficient to highlight the many problems I see with the plan.  





I sincerely hope that you and other members of San Francisco City Government will read the report in its entirety and in detail.  If you do, you’ll read about many other aspects that the report indicates would be problematic.





Interestingly, I have gone to great lengths to speak with many people who live, work and visit the area.  I engaged them in conversation about the current state of life in Mission Bay, the rapid and substantial increase in development, the on-going disruptions associated with construction, the reliability of public transportation and, of course, their thoughts about the proposed Warriors Arena complex.  





These individuals included a broad spectrum of: local delivery drivers, US Postal employees, local technology sector workers, construction workers, employees of Impark, Mission Bay Shuttle employees, UCSF employees, dog walkers, cleaning service workers, San Francisco police officers, San Francisco parking control officers, Muni employees, food delivery services and random visitors to the area as they recreate and enjoy local food establishments.  





The overwhelming majority of responses cite great concern about too much growth in Mission Bay.  They raised concerns about inadequate public transportation and infrastructure, the immense scope and scale of the arena and all the other developments that are underway or planned.  Specific objections usually involved: traffic congestion, noise and nuisance problems and some mention of one of the quality of life issues I referenced earlier.





The City’s current infrastructure can’t efficiently and effectively handle the large influx of people to an estimated 250+ yearly events in our neighborhood.  The police and fire departments did not adequately address relevant issues in their sections of the report.  The City’s Public Works Department admittedly struggles now to deal with keeping our streets, sidewalks and neighborhoods clean.





Traffic mitigation options that include concepts like private shuttles, identifying and using new parking lots and increasing public transportation services lack details, specificity, funding sources and could take many years to build.   


   


People living, working or visiting the area would be exposed to a tremendous increase in the number of quality of life incidents and upsurge in crimes.  These increases would degrade our personal quality of life.  Local residents and local workers often bear the unpleasant burden of over-development, poor infrastructure and the increases in crime, nuisances and disruptions that it brings.





The City may have admirable intentions by implementing a transit first policy.  The City cannot, however, impose this policy on the region.  There are about 26 different public transportation entities in the Bay Area.  Oftentimes, their systems do not operate on schedule and delays occur.  Any glitch on one system will negatively affect an individual’s ability to make transfers.  Until the entire public transportation system in the region is improved and integrated more cohesively, traveling throughout the region by linking multiple systems can be problematic.  


Trying to force a transit first policy on people throughout the region is problematic.  To try and impose your will, and policy, on people throughout the region will not be successful.  In my view, the City is mistaken if it believes the transit first policy and existing public transportation system will be able to alleviate traffic congestion and disruptions in Mission Bay.  


Many patrons attending events at the proposed arena will come from cities throughout the greater Bay Area.  Most will want to see events with friends and family.  People want to go together so they can socialize, hang out and perhaps dine before or after events.  Many people have friends and coworkers that live in different cities, have different work hours and may not have robust public transportation options immediately available to them.  In the end, much of what we choose to do or not do really involves details, logistics and convenience.   


So what inevitably happens? Often groups of attendees make a decision to carpool and drive to the event together.  This allows them to share costs.  They can decide if they want to leave early or stay late without the constraints of an unpredictable transit schedule.  They keep their options open.  This is modern day life.  This is what happens.  This is predictable.  


Although not related to the arena project, take a look at recent incidents at Dolores Park.  Recently, newspaper articles have reported the park has been besieged by people on weekends, vandalized multiple times and is a filthy mess.  Garbage has been strewn about and an inadequate number of trash receptacles were installed.  Apparently, the City thought if they didn’t put a significant number of trash receptacles in the park that park goers would responsibly haul their trash out and pick up their own mess.  How did that work out?   


The City is also grappling with measures to curb people urinating and defecating on City streets.  So far that effort has not been successful.  These issues are the types of quality of life issues that are so important to residents.


We need to focus on, and remedy, the current pressing problems that we face before embarking on additional major projects that will only exacerbate the situation.        


In summary, I urge you to prohibit the Warriors Arena project in Mission Bay.  The area simply cannot handle a project of this magnitude, especially given all the other major developments currently underway or on the drawing board.  The over-all negative impact to the local residents, and ultimately the City, is very concerning.  There are far too many unknowns, uncertainties and ambiguities in the report.    





Sincerely,





James F. Zboralske
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